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	Annual Meeting of the General Assembly                                     

	8 July 2014                                                                                                     

	Bournemouth International Conference Centre                                                          


Present

162 authorities in full membership and 6 authorities in corporate membership were represented at the meeting.

Elections and business


1.
Election of President 
The Chief Executive welcomed representatives to the meeting and invited nominations for the position of President of the Association for 2014/15.
Decision

It was moved by Cllr Sir Merrick Cockell (RB Kensington & Chelsea), seconded by Cllr David Sparks OBE (Dudley MBC) and agreed that Lord Best be elected President of the Association until the next Annual Meeting. 

Lord Best addressed the General Assembly.  

2.
Election of Chair
The President invited nominations for the position of Chair of the Association for 2014/2015.   

Decision

It was moved, seconded and agreed that Cllr David Sparks OBE (Dudley MBC) be elected Chair of the Association until the next Annual Meeting. 

The Chair thanked Lord Best and chaired the rest of the meeting.

3.
Election of Vice-Chairs and Deputy Chairs
The Chair invited nominations and seconders for four Vice-Chairs of the Association for 2014/2015.

The following nominations were moved and seconded:

Cllr Gary Porter, South Holland DC (Conservative);

Cllr Jim McMahon, Oldham Council (Labour);
Cllr Gerald Vernon-Jackson, Portsmouth City (Liberal Democrat);

Cllr Marianne Overton, Lincolnshire CC (Independent).

Decision

Cllrs Porter, McMahon, Vernon-Jackson and Overton were elected as Vice-Chairs of the Association until the next Annual Meeting.

The Chair invited nominations for eight Deputy-Chairs for 2014/2015.

The following nominations were moved and seconded:

Labour
Mayor Sir Steve Bullock (Lewisham Council)
Cllr Sharon Taylor OBE (Stevenage DC)
Cllr Keith Wakefield (Leeds City Council)
Conservative
Cllr Mike Jones (Cheshire West & Chester)

Cllr Philippa Roe (City of Westminster)

Cllr David Hodge (Surrey CC)

Cllr Neil Clarke MBE (Rushcliffe DC)
Liberal Democrat

Mayor Dorothy Thornhill MBE (Watford BC)
Decision
Mayor Bullock and Cllrs Taylor, Wakefield, Jones, Roe, Hodge, Clarke and Thornhill were elected as Deputy Chairs of the Association until the next Annual Meeting.

4.       Councillor Sir Merrick Cockell’s Address
The Chair paid tribute to Sir Merrick Cockell, referring to his contribution to local government during his long service to the LGA.

Addressing the General Assembly, Sir Merrick recalled the pledge he had made three years ago in his first speech as LGA Chairman. The pledge was to lead a renaissance of confidence in local government and to make the LGA more relevant, representing all its member authorities. That pledge had been honoured – local government was stronger, more confident and more respected.   This had been done during tough times, under tough circumstances and budget cuts.
Three quarter of residents now trusted their local councilors more than national politicians to make decision on services in their areas.  More MPs than ever say that the LGA effective.  The LGA has almost 100% of councils in its membership.

Sir Merrick paid tribute to delegates for all their support over the past three years and the many kindnesses shown to him on his hugely enjoyable visits to member authorities across the country.  

Sir Merrick stressed that the LGA could not have earned the renewed credibility, confidence and relevance for the sector had it not raised its game and ambition as an organisation.  For this he thanked Carolyn Downs, Chief Executive and all the staff based in Local Government House, with whom he enjoyed working - immensely.

Referring to the financial stability that the LGA now enjoyed, Sir Merrick highlighted efforts to help secure the LGA’s pension liabilities with plans for Layden House in Farringdon. The LGA also had ambitions to increase its offer to the sector and beyond with a new commercial strategy which would help the LGA become more self-financing.
Sir Merrick said he that he had been fighting local government’s corner, in and out of Parliament:

· saving £200 million by securing flexibility for councils to procure audit nationally  (a 40% saving for every council)

· recovering more than £1 billion for councils from Icelandic banks;

· securing £5.3 billion in EU funding – to be distributed by local partnerships to local areas.

The LGA had successfully lobbied for councils and Health and Wellbeing Boards to have a greater say in health and social care integration.  It had fought for the Better Care Fund, to help councils play a full role in health and social care.

Sir Merrick said that today local government was taken more seriously than three years ago and he was proud to be part of this. The LGA must continue to be the party of local government.  If the focus is on this and what holds the LGA together, then it would make a difference for local people and their families.

Sir Merrick wished delegates all the very best for the future.
5.       Appointment of Vice-Presidents

The General Assembly were invited to note the appointment of Vice-Presidents for 2014/15, under Article 7.2 of the Constitution.
Decision
The General Assembly noted the appointments of the following MPs, MEPs and Peers as LGA Vice Presidents for 2014/15:
Labour
Clive Betts MP (Sheffield South East) 
Louise Ellman MP (Liverpool Riverside) 
Ian Mearns MP (Gateshead) 
Andy Sawford MP (Corby) 
Steve Reed MP (Croydon North)

Lord Beecham 
Baroness Smith of Basildon 
Lord Smith of Leigh 
Lord Whitty

Richard Howitt MEP (East of England)

Derek Vaughan MEP (Wales)

Conservative 
Stewart Jackson MP (Peterborough) 
Henry Smith MP (Crawley) 
Charles Walker MP (Broxbourne) 
Heather Wheeler MP (South Derbyshire) 
Margot James MP (Stourbridge) 
Baroness Eaton 
Lord Jenkin Of Roding 
Lord Whitby of Harborne
Lord True
Andrew Lewer MEP (East Midlands)
Philip Bradbourn MEP (West Midlands)
Julie Girling MEP (South West England and Gibraltor)
Liberal Democrats 
Gordon Birtwistle MP (Burnley) 
Annette Brooke MP (Mid Dorset and Poole North) 
Julian Huppert MP (Cambridge) 
John Pugh MP (Southport)

Tim Farron MP (Westmorland and Lonsdale)
Baroness Barker 

Lord Greaves 

Baroness Maddock 

Lord Shipley 

Lord Tope

Baroness Bakewell

Catherine Bearder MEP (South East England)

Independents 
Lord Alton 

Lord Bichard 
Baroness Greengross 

Baroness Howarth

Lord Ouseley 

Lord Adebowale CBE

Lord Laming

Earl of Lytton
Baroness Jones (Green)

Lord Pearson of Rannoch (UKIP)

Keith Taylor MEP (Green, South East England)

6.   LGA Consolidated Financial Statements for the year to 31 March 2014
Decision
The General Assembly received the LGA’s Consolidated Financial Statements for the year to 31 March 2014.

7.     LGA Constitution

The General Assembly received a report which set out the LGA Leadership Board’s recommendations for a number of changes to the LGA Constitution (set out on
pages 4,5,6,10,12,13,27 and 28 of the annotated Constitution).
Decision



The General Assembly endorsed the proposed changes to the LGA Constitution.

Action

Revise the Constitution in line with the General Assembly decisions.          Claire Holloway
8.       Minutes of the General Assembly held on 2 July 2013 and
          23 January 2014
Decision
The minutes of the Annual Meeting of the General Assembly on 2 July 2013 and the Special 

Meeting of the General Assembly held on 23 January 2014 were agreed as correct records of those meetings.

9.       Annual Report of the LGA Audit Committee
The General Assembly received an overview of areas reviewed and work undertaken by the Audit Committee in 2012/14.  

Decision
The General Assembly noted the annual report of the Audit Committee.

CLOSE OF MEETING

The next General Assembly Annual Meeting will be held on Tuesday, 30 June 2015 in Harrogate.
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